# **US Army War College**

# **USAWC Press**

**Articles & Editorials** 

4-5-2019

# Strategic Insights: Five Myths Associated With Employing Private **Military Companies**

C. Anthony Pfaff Strategic Studies Institute, charles.pfaff@armywarcollege.edu

**Edward Mienie** 

Follow this and additional works at: https://press.armywarcollege.edu/articles\_editorials



Part of the Defense and Security Studies Commons

## **Recommended Citation**

Pfaff, C. Anthony and Mienie, Edward, "Strategic Insights: Five Myths Associated With Employing Private Military Companies" (2019). Articles & Editorials. 3.

https://press.armywarcollege.edu/articles\_editorials/3

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by USAWC Press. It has been accepted for inclusion in Articles & Editorials by an authorized administrator of USAWC Press.



Strategic Insights: Five Myths Associated With Employing Private Military Companies

April 5, 2019 | Dr. C. Anthony Pfaff, Dr. Edward Mienie

## INTRODUCTION

In August of 2017, Blackwater founder Erik Prince offered a plan for privatizing the war in Afghanistan, where he would replace the approximately 23,000 multinational forces (of which 15,000 are U.S. troops) and 27,000 contractors with 2,000 special forces and 6,000 security contractors who would embed with the Afghan National Army. Though the administration apparently rejected the plan at the time, multiple media outlets report there may be renewed interest, especially given the United States remains unable to resolve the conflict despite adopting a new, more aggressive strategy. Predictably, and justifiably, this interest has sparked a great deal of concern. Both former Secretary of Defense James Mattis and Chief of Staff John Kelly, in addition to a host of others, are reportedly opposed to the plan. With their departure, another opportunity to reconsider Prince's proposal may arise.

Despite the potential good Prince's offer represents, even after years of employing contractors in war zones, opposition to it is widespread. This opposition arises largely out of legal and moral concerns that only legitimate authorities, such as states, should be empowered to use violent force, and even then, killing people for reasons of self-interest, especially when that interest is financial, is always wrong. However, as in Afghanistan and other poorly governed areas of the world, efforts by the international community have consistently failed to bring about stability. These persistent failures—of capability or of will—suggest states need to expand the means available to impose a just order in these fragile spaces and should consider how private military companies (PMCs) can support their efforts.

There are, of course, other problems. A number of PMC critics raise concerns about legal and moral accountability, lack of transparency, and the fact that even though using PMCs lowers the political and physical costs of war, it also lowers the threshold for war. Inferred in these objections is the idea that privatizing the provision of a public good like security is illegitimate. It is acceptable for private companies to complement police and military forces to provide security for individual persons and places; however, it is not acceptable when they provide such services in lieu of those forces. The former does not challenge the government's monopoly on force, while the latter does, or at least can.

Much of this concern, however, is misplaced. Throughout its history, the United States has frequently relied on private military expertise. In its struggle for independence, the new U.S. Government hired professionals such as Marquis de Lafayette of France, Baron von Steuben of Prussia, Count Casimir Pulaski of Poland, and several others to aid the cause.<sup>3</sup> The contributions of these paid contractors transformed George Washington's forces from militia bands to a "small standing army based on the model of eighteenth-century European militaries." Without such an army, it is not likely the United States would have achieved its independence.

There are, of course, more recent examples of private military contractors employed to good effect. South African-based Executive Outcomes (EO), for example, was instrumental in defeating the rebels in Sierra Leone in the 1990s. EO also played a crucial role in ending the decades-long war in Angola, only for the international community to insist on its withdrawal. Ironically, the international community then protected, armed, and encouraged the rebels, fighting as the National Union for the Total Independence of Angola, to return to war after EO left Angola. In 2015, Specialized Tasks, Training, Equipment and Protection International (STTEP), an offshoot of EO, was widely accredited with facilitating successful Nigerian Army operations against Boko Haram. A number of stakeholders, including Prince, have argued PMCs could conduct peacemaking and peacekeeping operations, especially in places like Darfur, where the international community has so far been unable to intervene effectively.

Despite the successes, the question remains whether PMCs are a corrupting influence on or an underutilized asset for global security and stability, especially in fragile states and ungoverned areas where states are either unwilling or unable to commit their own professional military forces. To answer this question, it will be important to address the myths and misunderstandings associated with their employment. Doing so will enable a better understanding of what PMCs can and cannot do so that states can better employ them to improve security, governance, and quality of life in underserved areas.

## **MYTHS**

# Myth One

Professional state-sponsored militaries are always more capable than PMCs in partnering with local forces and conducting combat operations.

# Response

Not really. While a major power like the United States obviously has a greater capacity for providing personnel, equipment, and training to its foreign partners, it cannot always effectively tailor its assistance to meet local needs. The U.S. military equips and trains itself to fight a range of adversaries from near-peer competitors to insurgents, but it does so in a way that smaller and more fragile states cannot effectively absorb. In addition to employing complex weapons and equipment that are beyond the effective capability of developing armies, powerful states also rely on doctrine and tactics that do not always translate well into other cultures. As a result, there is often a misalignment between the capabilities that U.S. forces bring with them and what the partner forces can actually use. As Anthony Cordesman and Sam Khazai observe, "Part of the problems the [Iraqi security forces] faced after US withdrawal were the result of the fact that the US had tried to impose too many of its own approaches to military development on an Iraqi structure, and Iraq lacked the internal incentives—and checks and balances—necessary to make them function once US advisors were gone."

On the other hand, PMCs can more effectively tailor support to specific clients because they not only can hire personnel with precisely the right combination of technical and cultural skills but also integrate equipment into client operations more easily. A good case in point is STTEP's assistance to Nigeria. Originally hired to recover the more than 200 girls kidnapped by Boko Haram at Chibok, STTEP's mission expanded within 30 days to assist Nigerian Army units, which were fighting Boko Haram forces near Maiduguri. When the Nigerian Government hired STTEP,

they had already received security assistance and training from the United States and Britain, who also offered assistance to retrieve the Chibok girls. The fact that the Nigerian Government turned to STTEP raised questions at the time regarding the effectiveness of U.S. and British assistance.<sup>10</sup>

In those 3 months, STTEP tailored tactics, training, and doctrine to reflect both the threats and capabilities of the Nigerian forces. For example, they provided live-fire weapons training, which the Nigerian troops they were working with had never done, and assisted in mounting heavy weapons onto vehicles already in the Nigerian inventory. The PMC then assisted in developing campaign strategy and designing operations, and supported command and control for the subsequent operation. Though their contract was not renewed by the Nigerian Government, in 1 month of fighting, they helped the Nigerian Army free a swath of territory the size of Belgium from Boko Haram control.<sup>11</sup>

Part of what made STTEP effective was its ability to hire contractors who not only had specific skills the Nigerian forces could use but also had the ability to effectively integrate into Nigerian units in ways that were difficult for more conventional militaries. Contractors from STTEP became a part of the Nigerian armed forces to the point of wearing their uniforms, living and eating with the soldiers they advised, adopting their rank structure, and submitting to their disciplinary code and doing so greatly improved their ability to influence Nigerian military operations positively.

# Myth Two

The employment of PMCs will undermine the state's monopoly on the use of force and delegitimize operations in which they are employed.

# Response

Not necessarily. The authorization of force is different from its provision. As long as the state retains the former, it is free to delegate the latter, as long as it does so in a way that retains the legitimacy the state authorization affords. In this regard, James Pattison argues that morally legitimate security providers must meet four conditions: 1) be effective at both fighting just wars and deterring unjust ones; 2) be subject to democratic control; 3) be fair to its personnel by prioritizing their health, safety, and welfare over profit; and, 4) have a positive effect by reinforcing the bonds within the defended community. While the ability of any particular security force to meet these conditions will vary, to the extent they meet all of them, they will enjoy a cumulative legitimacy regarding the provision of force. In this context, Pattison recognizes PMCs could meet each of these conditions and argues public militaries are always going to be in a better position to meet them; thus, they are always preferable. 13

The difficulty with Pattison's argument is that while there may be no PMCs that can compete with a democratic, state-sponsored military for this kind of cumulative legitimacy, such companies can often compete with the militaries of fragile states. It would not be hard to imagine a PMC that is more effective, more democratic, treats its own personnel better, and makes a greater contribution to communal bonds than the Afghan National Army. This point suggests cumulative legitimacy, as an enabling principle, may permit weak states with developing militaries to hire PMCs that can transfer expertise from more professional militaries. Moreover, if employed properly, private military contractors can contribute to the cumulative legitimacy of a host military force by ensuring the capabilities it provides meet the standards of international humanitarian law. Rather than judging a PMC's legitimacy by virtue of competition for cumulative legitimacy, it is better to evaluate their contribution to their client's legitimacy.

As the example of STTEP in Nigeria suggests, while PMCs may not be as effective at fighting and deterring wars as a modern state-sponsored military, they can be more effective at building those capabilities in developing militaries. In building those capabilities, however, PMCs will have to do so with client legitimacy in mind. This awareness is due to the growing body of regulation that provides oversight as well as incentives for PMCs to take their and their client's legitimacy seriously.

# Myth Three

The employment of PMCs will reduce accountability, transparency, and the rule of law when it comes to the use of force.

# Response

While these concerns certainly characterize a number of PMC operations, much has been done to emplace legal and regulatory structures to ensure greater accountability. This point is not to say that there have not been abuses. Among the more notable ones were DynCorp International personnel facilitating human trafficking in the Balkans and Defense Service Logistics personnel giving information regarding local citizens who opposed BP energy operations in Colombia to military forces who would then kidnap, kill, and torture the individuals. Neither group was ever held fully accountable. However, since then, a number of regulatory structures have emerged.

Most notable is probably the *Montreux Document*, which represents a collection of relevant legal norms and best practices states can employ in the regulation of PMCs. <sup>15</sup> The document makes clear that PMCs are accountable to the law of armed conflict and international humanitarian law where applicable. In response to this document, a number of PMCs, in cooperation with the Swiss Government, signed on to a code of conduct for private security service providers that accounts more fully for the legal and ethical obligations of PMCs toward clients. <sup>16</sup>

For those PMCs that are subject to U.S. jurisdiction, a number of laws can also now apply to regulating PMC operations. These include the USA Patriot Act, which extends the jurisdiction of U.S. Federal courts to crimes committed by or against a U.S. national on lands or facilities designated for use by the U.S. Government; the Alien Tort Claims Act, which allows foreign nationals to challenge nonstate actors, including corporations, in U.S. courts for certain violations of international law; the War Crimes Act of 1996, which makes it a felony under U.S. law to commit grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions if the crime was committed by or against a U.S. national or member of the U.S. Armed Forces; the Uniformed Code of Military Justice, which was broadened in 2007 to apply to private contractors and other civilians supporting U.S. forces in declared wars or contingencies; and the Military Extraterritorial Jurisdiction Act, which allows U.S. Courts to prosecute individuals employed by or accompanying the military who commit an act that would constitute a federal criminal offense that would have a sentence of at least 1 year.<sup>17</sup>

Certainly, much more needs to be done, but given the potential utility of PMCs, it seems worthwhile for governments to improve regulations and oversight so that they can more effectively employ PMCs. It is worth noting in this context that many concerns associated with PMCs apply as well to regular government-sponsored military forces. So if there can be a sufficient structure regulating the employment of these forces, there is nothing in principle to suggest similar regulatory and oversight structures cannot be extended to PMCs.

# **Myth Four**

Private military contractors are paid a great deal more than their military counterparts are. Employing these personnel on a broader scale would encourage soldiers to quit and work for higher paying PMCs.

# Response

Depends on how you look at it. Private contractors, whatever their role, tend to bring with them several years of experience and capabilities that may not be available at comparable levels in a state-sponsored military. For example, a private military contractor who may have left the military as a staff sergeant and has several years' experience as an adviser is not comparable to an active duty staff sergeant with only active duty experience. Moreover, adviser positions are often filled by senior enlisted personnel or officers that makes a comparison even more difficult. The average pay of a contractor likely corresponds to the level of the role in which he or she may be functioning.<sup>18</sup>

While statistics are difficult to come by, contractors reportedly earn between \$9,000 to \$22,000 per month depending on the nature and location of the duty. This seems significantly more than an unmarried private who earns approximately \$1,638 per month. However, a married captain with 8 years' experience earns closer to \$7,800 per month when pay and basic allowance for housing are taken into account. With danger pay and tax exemptions, while deployed, a captain's salary is likely comparable to the lower end of the contractor range. The salary is likely comparable to the lower end of the contractor range.

Even where there is a perceived disparity in incomes, there does not appear to be a significant impact on military retention rates. Despite the fact that 70 percent of lower-ranking officers and 60 percent of younger troops serving in the Iraq war perceived private contractors made significantly more money, service members tended to stay in the military at approximately the same levels before September 11, 2001, and after the U.S. Government significantly increased its reliance on contractors.<sup>22</sup>

### **MYTH FIVE**

PMCs are less costly because governments do not have to pay for health care and retirement costs.

# Response

Not necessarily. Private contractors often come back from war zones with the same mental and physical problems soldiers do. However, since their medical insurance coverage often terminates with the contract, they may not have access to the health care best suited for those conditions. To the extent they deplete their funds on this care, costs can then get passed back to the government in the form of other support services.

Unfortunately, few statistics exist on how often private military contractors rely on host-governments or other sources of support so we can understand the scope of the problem. According to a 2007 *New York Times* report, however, the rate of contractors experiencing post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) was comparable to that of soldiers.<sup>23</sup>A 2013 RAND study amplified this point, observing that contractors experienced not only slightly higher rates of PTSD than soldiers but also experienced comparable rates of depression and alcohol abuse. Overall, only 28 percent

of those with probable PTSD and 34 percent of those with probable depression reported receiving mental health treatment.

Additionally, 53 percent of U.S. contractors reported suffering from physical health problems. Of these health issues, 10 percent were related to traumatic brain injuries, and 39 percent involved other health problems including respiratory issues, back pain, and hearing problems. While 80 percent of contractors reported having health insurance while they were deployed, many found insurance was not available to treat symptoms after the duty ended. The report concluded there is a "significant unmet need for health care."<sup>24</sup>

The point is, that when calculating the total cost of war, one needs to account for not only the long-term health care for wounded and disabled veterans but also the long-term care of the thousands of contractors who suffer from many of the same issues. While it may not be the case that the government foots the entire bill for contractor health care, it often provides public programs for former contractors who need assistance. Perhaps more to the point, even when the government does not pay health care costs, someone else is, whether it is the insurance company, the employer, or the individual contractor. Those funds could be used for other things.

### CONCLUSION

Given the potential utility represented by PMCs, it makes sense to avoid general policies that prohibit their use. Given the enduring failure of U.S. and partner governments to defeat groups like Boko Haram and the National Union for the Total Independence of Angola, it is clearly time to try alternative approaches, including PMCs. Nevertheless, if we are to take proposals like Prince's seriously, it is important to have a realistic view of what PMCs can reasonably be expected to do, what sort of oversight and regulatory structures are necessary to ensure they do it well, and what the total costs will be.

What should be apparent from the above analysis is that an effectively regulated private military and security industry could fill critical security gaps in ungoverned and undergoverned areas. Making space for the companies to do so does not mean wholeheartedly embracing a private sector approach to public problems. The concerns raised here—effectiveness, accountability, transparency, and cost—are very real and need to be addressed by not only individual clients and security providers but also the international community.

## **ENDNOTES**

- 1. Tara Copp, "Here's the blueprint for Erik Prince's \$5 billion plan to privatize the Afghanistan war," *Military Times*, September 5, 2018, available from *https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2018/09/05/heres-the-blueprint-for-erik-princes-5-billion-plan-to-privatize-the-afghanistan-war/*, accessed November 2, 2018.
- 2. James Pattison, *The Morality of Private War: The Challenge of Private Military and Security Companies*, Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2014. See also Jessica Wolfendale, "The military and the community: comparing national military forces and private military companies," in Andrew Alexandra, Deane-Peter Baker, and Marina Caparini, eds., *Private Military and Security Companies: Ethics, policies, and civil-military relations*, New York: Routledge, 2008, p. 218.
- 3. Eric Spall, "Foreigners in the Highest Trust: American Perceptions of European Mercenary Officers in the Continental Army," *Early American Studies: An Interdisciplinary Journal*, Vol. 12, No. 2, Spring 2014, pp. 351-352.

- 4. Matthew Underwood, "'Jealousies of a Standing Army': The Use of Mercenaries in the American Revolution and its Implications for Congress's Role in Regulating Private Military Firms," *Northwestern University Law Review*, Vol. 106, No. 1, Winter 2012, p. 326.
- 5. P. W. Singer, Corporate Warriors: The Rise of the Privatized Military Industry, Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2003, p. 218. Singer reports, "some aid workers charged EO [Executive Outcomes] personnel with using indiscriminate and excessive force in its campaigns in Sierra Leone and Angola." These charges were never substantiated, and in fact, EO received an award for its care for child soldiers. Members of the organization disarmed, cared for, and transported these children to facilities where they could receive long-term care and rehabilitation. See Eeben Barlow, Executive Outcomes: Against All Odds, Johannesburg, South Africa: Galago, 2007, p. 522. See also Kateri Carmola, Private Security Contractors and New Wars: Risk, law, and ethics, New York: Routledge, 2010, p. 2. Carmola reports the British Government used its relationship with EO to circumvent restrictions against directly providing weapons to the Sierra Leone Government.
- 6. Colin Freeman, "South African mercenaries' secret war on Boko Haram," *The Telegraph*, May 10, 2015, available from *https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/nigeria/11596210/South-African-mercenaries-secret-war-on-Boko-Haram.html*, accessed December 27, 2018. See also David Smith, "South Africa's ageing white mercenaries who helped turn the tide on Boko Haram," *The Guardian*, April 14, 2015, available from *https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/apr/14/south-africas-ageing-white-mercenaries-who-helped-turn-tide-on-boko-haram*, accessed November 2, 2018.
- 7. Charles C. Johnson, "Blackwater Founder Erik Prince on Why Private Militaries are the Future," The Daily Caller, November 26, 2013, available from <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2013/11/26/blackwater-founder-erik-prince-on-why-private-militaries-are-the-future/">https://dailycaller.com/2013/11/26/blackwater-founder-erik-prince-on-why-private-militaries-are-the-future/</a>, accessed November 2, 2018.
- 8. Anthony H. Cordesman and Sam Khazai, *Shaping Iraq's Security Forces*, Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, June 12, 2014, pp. 19-20.
  - 9. Telephone conversation between Eeben Barlow and Edward Mienie December 28, 2018.
  - 10. Freeman.
- 11. Eeben Barlow, "The Influence of Private Military Security Companies on International Security and Foreign Policy," presentation at the Symposium on Leadership in a Complex World: Private Military Security Companies' Influence on International Security and Foreign Policy, Dahlonega, Georgia, November 14, 2018.
  - 12. Pattison, pp. 73-84.
  - 13. Pattison, p. 114.
- 14. Laura A. Dickinson, *Outsourcing War and Peace: Preserving Public Values in a World of Privatized Foreign Affairs*, New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2011, pp. 114-116; Singer, p. 221.
- 15. International Committee of the Red Cross, *The Montreux Document: On pertinent international legal obligations and good practices for States related to operations of private military and security companies during armed conflict,* Geneva, Switzerland: International Committee of the Red Cross, September 17, 2008, available from, <a href="https://www.icrc.org/en/doc/assets/files/other/icrc\_002\_0996.pdf">https://www.icrc.org/en/doc/assets/files/other/icrc\_002\_0996.pdf</a>, accessed December 20, 2018.
- 16. International Code of Conduct for Private Security Service Providers, Geneva, Switzerland: The Swiss Confederation, 2010, available from https://icoca.ch/sites/all/themes/icoca/assets/icoc\_english3.pdf, accessed January 2, 2019.

- 17. Marina Caparini, "Regulating PMSCs: the US Approach," in Alexandra, Baker, and Caparini, eds., *Private Military and Security Companies*, pp. 176-179. See also Pattison, p. 147. Regarding the Uniform Code of Military Justice, see Griff Witte, "New Law Could Subject Civilians to Military Trial," *The Washington Post*, January 15, 2007, available from <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dym/content/article/2007/01/14/AR2007011400906.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dym/content/article/2007/01/14/AR2007011400906.html</a>, accessed December 20, 2018.
- 18. We owe this point to Caroline Batka who offered a similar analysis in: "Governance, Laws, Ethical Standards," panel discussion at the Symposium on Leadership in a Complex World: Private Military Security Companies' Influence on International Security and Foreign Policy, Dahlonega, Georgia, November 14, 2018.
- 19. "Private military company pay vs. Army pay," POC, October 27, 2017, available from https://www.your-poc.com/private-military-company-pay-vs-army-pay/, accessed December 20, 2018.
- 20. Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism (USA PATRIOT ACT) Act of 2001, Public Law 107–56, 107th Cong., October 26, 2001, available from https://www.congress.gov/107/plaws/publ56/PLAW-107publ56.pdf; "2019 BAH (Basic Allowance for Housing) Rates," Military Benefits, 2019, available from https://militarybenefits.info/2019-bah-basic-allowance-for-housing-rates/, accessed December 20, 2018.
- 21. Depending on the source of contractor income, they may be exempt from Federal taxes as well, if they are considered to be working overseas.
- 22. Sarah K. Cotton, Ulrich Petersohn, Molly Dunigan, Q. Burkhart, Megan Zander-Cotugno, Edward O'Connell, and Michael Webber, *Hired Guns: Views About Armed Contractors in Operation Iraqi Freedom*, Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2010, pp. 20-21.
- 23. James Risen, "After Iraq, Contractors Face Mental Health Issues," *The New York Times*, July 4, 2007, available from <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2007/07/04/health/psychology/04cnd-contractors.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2007/07/04/health/psychology/04cnd-contractors.html</a>, accessed December 21, 2018.
- 24. Molly Dunigan, Carrie M. Farmer, Rachel M. Burns, Alison Hawks, and Claude Messan Setodji, Out of the Shadows The Health and Well-Being of Private Contractors Working in Conflict Environments, Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2013, pp. xvii-xviii.

\*\*\*\*

The views expressed in this Strategic Insights piece are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, the Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government. This article is cleared for public release; distribution is unlimited.

Organizations interested in reprinting this or other SSI and USAWC Press articles should contact the Editor for Production. All organizations granted this right must include the following statement: "Reprinted with permission of the Strategic Studies Institute and U.S. Army War College Press, U.S. Army War College."

All Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) and U.S. Army War College (USAWC) Press publications may be downloaded free of charge from the SSI website. Hard copies of certain reports may also be obtained free of charge while supplies last by placing an order on the SSI website. Check the website for availability. SSI publications may be quoted or reprinted in part or in full with permission and appropriate credit given to the U.S. Army Strategic Studies Institute and U.S. Army War College Press, U.S. Army War College, Carlisle, PA.